 ----- Original Message ----- 
From: Morrison Bonpasse at BonPasse Exoneration Services 

To: N. William Delker, Senior Asst. Attorney General, New Hampshire 

Sent: Friday, October 08, 2010 10:13 AM

Subject: Chad Evans case, missing report of DNA Testing, and Freedom of Access Request for NH documents and materials

Dear Mr. Delker,
 

I'm a retired, non-practicing attorney (Massachusetts Bar), now living in Maine where I am licensed as a Private Investigator.  My business is BonPasse Exoneration Services and I work only for innocent, wrongfully convicted people.
Since December 2009, I've been working for Chad Evans and his family, and believe strongly in his innocence. I work as Chad's advocate, in which role I've created a website for him, www.chadevanswronglyconvicted.org, and as a private investigator. Also, I've assisted in launching the Chad Evans Wrongly Convicted Committee.  However, I am not Chad's attorney. He is currently unrepresented by counsel on the issue of his actual innocence, but he is represented by David Rothstein of the Public Defender Office on the issue of the 15 year increase to his minimum sentence by the Sentence Review Board.
 

You and I were interviewed for the 11 June Foster's Daily Democrat article, "Childkiller seeks exoneration," a copy of which is attached.
 

Last week, I received a copy of the attached 22 March 2001 DNA testing report by the Maine State Police Crime Laboratory.  In this report, female DNA is reported for the blood found underneath Kassidy Bortner's fingernails, and male DNA was reported from a paper towel. The report was sent by MSP Forensic DNA Analyst Theresa Calicchio to Maine State Police Detective Jeffrey Linscott, and was apparently requested by him, but I did not see a copy of his request. Copies were sent to "Crime Lab (1), CID I, RMS, and AG's Office" (presumably the Office of the Maine Attorney General). I have found no documents indicating what Detective Linscott did with this 22 March 2001 or what he thought of it. He did not testify at Chad Evans's trial.
 

I have reviewed the 3294 pages of Discovery materials provided by the prosecution to the defense in the Chad Evans case, but I did not see the 22 March 2001 DNA testing report.  Pages 3293-4 were of a handwritten letter to you by another inmate on 17 November 2001, so the Discovery period definitely included reports in March. 
 

The Discovery materials do contain copies of two previous MSP Crime Lab reports sent to Detective Linscott. Attached are the reports of 12 and 8 March 2001 (Discovery pages 1185-90).
 

Also attached are two "Continuation Reports" from Detective Linscott of 28 March 2001 and 6 April 2001 (along with an unrelated report by Det. Richard LeClair).  These were in Discovery pages 1180-84.  In the 28 March 2001 Continuation Report, Detective Linscott lists an "Enclosure:  Maine State Police Crime Laboratory Report".  It did not say "Reports," and did not state which of the above-referenced MSP Crime Lab Reports, if any, was enclosed.
 

I have talked with Chad Evans's former defense counsel, Alan Cronheim, and he has no recollection of seeing a report of DNA testing by the Maine State Police.  Chad Evans has no memory of such a report either. There was no mention at the trial of Chad Evans of any DNA testing report, although "DNA" was mentioned several times, in passing. 
 

This 22 March 2001 report adds important, very important, information to the case.  The copy I received from the Maine State police was redacted, as you can see.  Please do what is right in light of this information.  Should an unredacted copy of the 22 March 2001 report be sent to Chad Evans, as he is unrepresented by counsel on the issue of his actual innocence and wrongful conviction?  On the other hand, if you find a copy of the Discovery page(s) that I may have missed, or a copy of other document which might indicate the disposition and communication of that report to his attorneys in 2001, can you please send that to me or him?  
 

As the case began in Kittery, Maine, where Kassidy Bortner spent the last hours of her life and where she died, I began my Freedom of Information search for documents in Maine.   Now, I write to you to ask your assistance in obtaining access to documents which can be made available to me as Chad's representative/PI or as a member of the public through New Hampshire's Public Information laws.  Attached is a copy of Chad's authorization for me to represent him in such searches for documents and materials.  
 

Can you assist me by advising on how I can gain access to all the documents and materials held by the State of New Hampshire in this case?  The affected offices would include the Dept. of Justice, and the New Hampshire State Police and others.  Also can you assist by ensuring that all available records and materials are preserved in this case, and in the case of NH v. Amanda Bortner?
 

I look forward to working with you, and/or a delegate, in the effort to uncover the truth and to secure justice, if not already achieved, in this case.  A wrongful conviction is surely every prosecutor's nightmare, and I'm confident that you do not want an innocent man to be imprisoned for crimes he did not commit. How an innocent man was convicted in this case is a long story, which is contained, in part, in the website, www.chadevanswronglyconvicted.org. The rest may be contained in a manuscript, "Eye Contact."  Incidentally, as I believe that Chad is innocent of the crimes for which he was convicted, it follows that I also believe that Amanda Bortner is also innocent of knowing that he was committing such crimes and doing nothing to stop them.  I know that you have much other work to do, but if you or any other person in the New Hampshire government find any errors or discrepancies in what is presented on that site, I would appreciate hearing about them. We are interested in finding and presenting the truth.  
 

Very sincerely,
 

Morrison
 

Morrison Bonpasse
BonPasse Exoneration Services
P.O. Box 390
Newcastle, ME 04553-0390
207-586-6078
Maine PI License: 0948651
www.bonpasseexonerationservices.com
morrison@bonpasseexonerationservices.com 
